


NORTH YORKSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

COUNTY COUNCIL’S RYEDALE AREA COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting held at Norton Indoor Bowls Club, Norton on 11 January 2012, commencing at 10.30 am.

PRESENT:-

County Councillor Mike Knaggs in the Chair; County Councillors, Val Arnold, John Clark Janet Sanderson, Stephen Shaw and Clare Wood. 

District Councillors: Linda Cowling, Eric Hope and Robert Wainwright.

Parish Councillors: Paul Andrews, Mrs Elizabeth Fairburn, David Lloyd-Williams and Donald Mennell.

Ryedale Voluntary Action: Mr David Wright

Invited Officers in attendance: Inspector Tim Hutchinson (North Yorkshire Police). Danny Westmoreland (North Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Service), Peter Godfrey (Highways Agency).
Officers in attendance: Seamus Breen, (Assistant Director, Commissioning and Partnerships), Richard Marr (Highways and Transportation Area Manager), Tom Bryant (Regional Transport Officer, Business and Environmental Services) Ann Featherstone and Gill Garbutt (Adult Learning and Skills Service), Mary Davies (Senior Democratic Services Officer).
Apologies: Simon Jones (Highways Agency).
Nine members of the public attended the meeting.

COPIES OF ALL DOCUMENTS CONSIDERED ARE IN THE MINUTE BOOK 

177.
MINUTES

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 9 November 2011 having been printed and circulated, be taken as read and be confirmed and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 

178.
Public Questions or Statements

The Area Committee was advised that no notices of pubic questions or statements had been received in respect of this meeting.

179.
AREA COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP – APPOINTMENT OF CO-OPTED MEMBER

CONSIDERED –

A report from the Assistant Chief Executive (Legal and Democratic Services) inviting the Area Committee formally to appoint the person nominated to serve as a Co-opted Member on the Area Committee.

RESOLVED –

(a)
That the following Co-opted Member be appointed to serve until the first meeting of the Area Committee following the County Council elections in 2013, unless terminated sooner:-

Mr David Wright

(b)
That the Co-opted Member appointed be requested to provide the written assurance to act in accordance with the statement of general standards of ethical behaviour expected by the County Council within the County Council’s Register of Members’ Interests.

180.
HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD AND INTEGRATION OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE

A report of the Corporate Director – Health and Adult Services to brief the Area Committee on the changing landscape of health and social care and the present position in respect of integration between health and social care.

In presenting the report, Seamus Breen, Assistant Director, Commissioning and Partnerships, explained that the Health and Social Care Bill was going through the parliamentary process at the present time and would bring about major changes in health and social care.  He explained the rationale behind the changes which would give Local Authorities significant new powers, duties and direct accountability for health improvement, not least the responsibility for integrating health and social care.  The responsibility for NHS funding would be moving towards Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs) as opposed to the Primary Care Trusts (PCT).  The PCT will come to an end in April 2013 and the local authority was currently in the shadow year where the responsibility for managing the NHS budget would transfer to CCG’s made up primarily of GPs.  Seamus Breen noted that this was an important shift with the NHS now being clinically led.  Seamus Breen advised that Ryedale would be covered by two CCG’s which was outlined at paragraph 2.1 of the report.  He made one amendment to the report to show that Terrington GP practise would now be part of the York Vale CCG.  Seamus Breen explained that the collective of GP’s would, in future, not only be responsible for individual patients but for the health of their communities. Seamus Breen advised that because GP’s were new to the commissioning process and practising in shadow form during the next 12 months, a commissioning support unit would replace the PCT for a short time and the unit would cover North Yorkshire, York and the Humber.  He also noted that in North Yorkshire this would not include Craven who would be managed by the Leeds/Bradford support unit.

In answer to a question from Councillor Linda Cowling on whether GP practises chose to be with York or Scarborough CCGs.  Seamus Breen explained that there had been a lot of debate about boundary issues; the County Council’s focus had been that the footprint for North Yorkshire CCGs would stay together as a collective in North Yorkshire but this had not been the case.  He explained the different collective commissioning groups in North Yorkshire to the Committee which included:

· Richmond, Hambleton and Whitby CCG with its links to the James Cook Hospital.

· Ryedale to York or Scarborough Hospitals.

· Craven to AirdaleHospitals. 

Seamus Breen advised that the Health and Well Being Board from 2013 would look after the footprint of North Yorkshire in regard to its health and well being.  The first shadow Heath and Well Being Board meeting would take place in February 2012 and its immediate task would be to understand the health and well being needs of its population.  Seamus Breen advised of a joint strategic needs assessment currently being undertaken.  A further remit of the Health and Well Being Board would be to drive forward and support the integration of services across heath and social care.

Seamus Breen highlighted the transfer of responsibility to the local authority of public health.  He advised of work being carried out by the local authority with district councils and other partners focussing on how they can improve the health and wellbeing in North Yorkshire through the health agenda; the County Council recognised that through partnership work it will help drive the public health agenda forward.  Under the Health and Wellbeing Board Seamus Breen advised there was currently a network of existing Forums including Safer Communities, the Armed Forces and Older Peoples Partnerships and the local authority wanted to make sure there was a robust connection between these Forums and the Health and Wellbeing Board.  Seamus Breen explained Health Watch and its remit of responsibilities for signposting and giving information about health and social care services; it would also take over the responsibilities which had previously been with LINk. Health Watch would also be given responsible for NHS advocacy. 

County Councillor Clare Wood, the Executive Member with Portfolio for Health and Adult Services, highlighted the huge responsibilities ahead for the local authority not least the responsibility for integration between health and social care.  She considered that the principle role, particularly for the Health and Wellbeing Board, was to insure that there was integration between health and social care.  County Councillor Clare Wood believed that although the CCG process was complicated there was determination to make the process work and she highlighted the inclusion of staff from the Health and Adult Services Directorate on the CCG boards.

Members made the following comments:

· County Councillor Mike Knaggs highlighted on paragraph 2.1 (i) of the report the word “much of Ryedale” should be changed to “half”.  

· Councillor Paul Andrews asked whether in future there would be a financial incentive to send people from Ryedale to Scarborough Hospital and not to York Hospital.  Seamus Breen advised of no difference to the choices patients made in terms of which hospital and service they access; GP’s would be able to commission a range of hospitals.

· Councillor Paul Andrews highlighted the Constitution of the North Yorkshire Health and Wellbeing Board and he noted the membership of the Board and asked why there was only one chief officer representative and one elected Councillor from all the District Councils in North Yorkshire.  He considered that every District in North Yorkshire should be represented. Seamus Breen advised of an extensive consultation period for the North Yorkshire Health and Wellbeing Board and on its proposed formation; there had been agreement by the local authority’s Executive and also by the six District Council’s on the need for a tight strategic Health and Well-being Board and to engage partners in a number of ways beneath the Health and Well-being Board, rather than on the Board itself. 

· County Councillor Stephen Shaw was excited about the opportunities for North Yorkshire but he acknowledged the challenges.  He considered the bottom up approach with patients and doctors involved in determining their own health provision to be the best way forward.  In regard to the structure of the Board he suggested that it was of paramount importance to get the correct balance of membership who needed the determination, knowledge and drive to make it work.  County Councillor Stephen Shaw asked how the CCGs would be monitored and held to account.  Seamus Breen advised of a number of levels of accountability which would be put in place; at a National level the Commissioning Board England would ensure that commissioning groups were functioning to a correct standard; the Health and Wellbeing Board would have an important role to oversee the CCGs and part of their remit would be to product a health and wellbeing strategy which would hold CCGs to account.

· Inspector Tim Hutchinson asked how the Health and Wellbeing Board would link into the elected Police and Crime Commissioner who, he believed, would control the community safety budget across North Yorkshire.   Seamus Breen advised that there was additional information on the Health and Wellbeing Board which had not been included in his report to Committee and which was available on the North Yorkshire website.  He highlighted that there were a number of members of the Health and Wellbeing Board who also had a role on the Safer Communities Forum.  Seamus Breen advised that the Safer Communities Partnership Board would have a link to Forums set up below the Health and Well-being Board.  

· Councillor David Lloyd-Williams highlighted the clinical approach mentioned in the report.  In regard to the membership of the Health and Wellbeing Board he noted that the most senior political figure in North Yorkshire would also be the Chair of the Board.  In regard to finance, Councillor David Lloyd-Williams asked whether CCG’s would make the service more or less expensive, he also asked if CCG’s would have the ability to be able to apply for further funds if needed.  Seamus Breen explained the national guidelines in setting up the Health and Wellbeing Board and, in the guidelines, it stated that the highest local political representative should play a critical part in acting as leader for the local community in terms of its health and wellbeing.  He added that it was very important that local communities were included in the process and this would be through its elected Councillors.  Seamus Breen highlighted the Hugo Mascie-Taylor Report which was an independent review of the NHS across North Yorkshire and York. The report recognised funding overspending in North Yorkshire over a number of years.  Seamus Breen explained that in April 2013 this will not be possible and the system in place would have to make itself viable; CCGs would have to make practical, cost effective solution to get the best outcomes for their patients.  

· County Councillor John Clark highlighted the need to keep an overview on the different CCGs.

· Councillor Paul Andrews again considered that the Health and Well being Board was not balanced. Seamus Breen advised that a number of the posts were prescribed through national guidance.  

· Councillor Linda Cowling had concerns with the negative statements concerning membership of the Health and Well being Board.  She noted that there would be 6 representatives of North Yorkshire County Council on the Board but that there would be higher input from other members outside of the County Council.  She considered the membership to be very representative and pointed out that North Yorkshire County Council would ultimately, have the responsibility to deliver health and social care to the community.  She noted the mechanisms in place for District Council’s and considered in future this would allow closer working opportunities.   

County Councillor Clare Wood thanked Seamus Breen for presenting the report which would be presented to every Area Committee.  County Councillor Clare Wood said that the Health and Wellbeing Board would provide exciting opportunities for the residents of North Yorkshire and she noted that the elected officer on the Health and Wellbeing Board was the chief executive of Ryedale District Council.

RESOLVED –

That the report and Members comments be noted.

181.
Update on the A64 from the Highways Agency

Peter Godfrey (Highway’s Agency) presented a report on the operation, maintenance and improvement activity on the A64. 

Peter Godfrey gave Simon Jones’ apologies for not attending the meeting.  Members asked that the invitation be extended to Simon Jones to attend a future meeting of the Committee.


Peter Godfrey noted the end of a busy year for the Highways Agency on the A64 which would include the signal lights at Staxton over the next few weeks and road marking and stud work along the A64.  Peter Godfrey briefly advised on possible design schemes, highlighted in the report, which he hoped would be able to proceed in 2013.  

Peter Godfrey advised that the Highways Agency had received allocations of funding from 2013 to 2015/16 and there were 127 schemes planned for the A64 over a three year period.  The schemes included hatching, road signs, signals and bridge work; any errors and programming issues would be looked at over the following few weeks and confirmed in February 2012.  Peter Godfrey advised that by the next area committee meeting there would be a confirmed programme to present to the Committee.  Peter Godfrey advised that at the present time there was no information on any larger schemes, local network management schemes ranging between £1M to £5M, for the A64.  The schemes had not been approved due to the government putting funding into ‘Pinch Points’ for the strategic road network. The Highways Agency had applied for pinch point funding and they would know any allocation by August 2012. Peter Godfrey advised that pinch points were areas that were holding up any development and he highlighted Golden Hill and Hopgrove Roundabout as an example of where the existing infrastructure could not support the regeneration developments that were being bid for. 
Peter Godfrey highlighted that work at Brambling Fields had started through partnership working with the County Council, District Council and Highways Agency.  He had received complaints on coning and the closure of the slip road but he advised that the Highways Agency was not able to make any changes to the work being carried out independently as the Highways Agency was part of a partnership.  If any changes were made this would affect funding issues and would need to be considered by the County Council and District Council.  

Members made the following comments:

· County Councillor Clare Wood was disappointed that Simon Jones had been unable to attend the meeting and she hoped he would be able to attend a future meeting.  County Councillor Clare Wood noted that the bus shelters at Barton Crossroads had been programmed in for completion in February 2012 and she thanked the Highways Agency for this work.  County Councillor Clare Wood considered Musley Bank to be a ‘pinch point’ on the A64 and hoped that it would be included in the allocations for any funding.  Peter Godfrey said that Musley Bank was currently being considered for a Local Network Management Scheme bid. 

· County Councillor Clare Wood noted that Barton Crossroads had qualified as 13th on the table for serious/slight injuries and fatalities in North Yorkshire and she considered that work urgently needed to be done in this area to stop any further accidents happening.  

· County Councillor Stephen Shaw asked whether ‘pinch point’ funding would apply to Broughton Rise which did not have a junction on the A64; traffic needed to come off the A64 at Malton and travel through Butchers Corner.  Peter Godfrey advised that Broughton Rise could be considered for ‘pinch point’ funding but was not on the current list. He explained that the current bids for ‘pinch point’ funding covered the whole of Yorkshire and the Humberside. 
· County Councillor Stephen Shaw noted that the Brambling Fields junction would be closed for 6 months and while he accepted that the work needed to be carried out as cost effectively as possible, he asked whether there was a possibility that the work could be completed sooner.  Peter Godfrey said that the timescale had been set out in the contract; he did not feel that the timescale would be able to be reduced further but said he would take this comment back with him.

· County Councillor John Clark noted that Ryedale District Council had advised that the work at Brambling Fields was being carried out because of the air quality in Malton and Norton but there had been no mention of future development work in the towns. Councillor Paul Andrews agreed with this statement.  Council Linda Cowling replied that the air quality for Malton and Norton had not been the only factor considered for the work at Brambling Fields to be carried out; the development and growth of Malton and Norton had also been another key factor.  Richard Marr agreed that the work being carried out at Brambling Field had always been seen as a key factor to the development of the area.
· Councillor David Lloyd-Williams had concerns with any increase in the timescale for the completion of work at Brambling Fields due to factors such as inclement weather; he considered that there may be implication for the economy of Malton and Norton particularly in the tourist season.  He asked how much more expensive it would be to keep the slip road open on a restrictive bases as it was making life difficult for local residents.  Richard Marr advised that a phased approach for parts of the carriageway to remain open would extend the work being carried out and have budget implications.  Richard Marr said that the main thrust of work was being carried out to get the road open for the summer tourist season and to ensure that disruption to local residents was kept to a minimum.  County Councillor Mike Knaggs suggested that previous planning applications to the District Council for the Supermarket in Malton should have included funding for the road network.

· Councillor David Lloyd-Williams noted the recent government announcement of a high speed train link from London to Manchester, Birmingham and Leeds.  He said that the argument being put forward for the train link was due to the current Victorian system in place and the increasing amount of work being carried out patching and mending the current network.  David Lloyd-Williams suggested that the same argument could not be used for the A64 and the need for the road to be dualled; to get rid of the ‘pinch points’ and the bad casualty figures on the road. He considered that as there were so many ‘pinch points’ on the A64, which had been identified, he asked whether it was now time to use the government’s argument that it was best to do something completely new rather than patch and mend sections of the A64.  Peter Godfrey considered that dualling would take the whole of the ‘pinch point’ national budget.  He agreed he would like to see the whole of the A64 dualled but he did not feel it was a realistic.
· County Councillor Janet Sanderson supported the comments made by Councillor David Lloyd-Williams in regard to the dualling of the A64 and she noted the Dogger Bank off shore wind farm development to the area and accessibility from the A64.  County Councillor Janet Sanderson referred to notes she had passed on to Peter Godfrey on concerns from the Rillington Parish Council on the Brambling Fields junction.  Peter Godfrey agreed to get back to her after the meeting.

· County Councillor Janet Sanderson referred to concerns from Sherburn Parish Council maintaining grass verges on the A64.  She said that the Highways Agency had a policy not to cut verges but Sherburn Parish Council wanted to keep the verges tidy.  She highlighted that the Highways Agency would not allow the Parish Council to take over the responsibility of cutting the verges because of insurance implications.  Peter Godfrey said that he had not said that the Parish Council could not cut the grass but there were liability issues.  He advised that he had spoken to Sherburn Parish Council Clerk in regard to Section 6 of the Highways Act to apply for a formal license.

· County Councillor Stephen Shaw supported the work being carried out at Brambling Fields, he acknowledged it was part of the jigsaw but he considered that it may be another 20 years before all the work was completed.

· Councillor David Lloyd-Williams asked how signs could be improved coming into Malton and Norton from the A64.  Richard Marr noted a limited signage budget; if there were any safety issues or misleading signs they would be replaced.

· In answer to a question from Councillor Linda Cowling highlighting the pedestrian crossing at Whitwell on the Hill, Peter Godfrey explained the Highways Agency’s accessibility budget was funding a formal crossing so that the public and bus users could cross the dual carriageway more safely.
The Chairman thanked Peter Godfrey for attending the meeting.

RESOLVED –

That the report and Members comments be noted.
182.
ANNUAL ROAD CASUALTIES REPORT

CONSIDERED –

The report of the Corporate Director – Business and Environmental Services advising of the road casualty statistics for 2010 in North Yorkshire and within the Ryedale District.  The statistics were compared with the previous year and with either the 1994 - 1998 baseline averages or the 1999 to 2003 baseline average as appropriate, together with the targets set by the Department for Transport for achievement by 2010.  The report also provided a summary of road safety activities in the District during 2010/11.

Richard Marr introduced the report and responded to Members’ questions.  

· County Councillor Clare Wood welcomed the reduction in casualties and highlighted the partnership work being carried out to bring down the casualty figures.  County Councillor Clare Wood highlighted that 7 of the 9 rural cluster sites in the report were either on or just off the A64 and were caused by an unsatisfactory road.  She referred to page 28 of the report which showed that Barton Hill was the 13th highest rural cluster site in the whole of North Yorkshire which she considered showed what was being done there did not work and was a real concern to anyone who used the A64.  Peter Godfrey advised that this work was currently included in the ‘pinch point’ bid process for a loop system and he advised the Committee on how a loop system would work.  County Councillor Clare Wood asked to be kept informed.
· County Councillor Janet Sanderson highlighted incidents of jumping the traffic lights at the High Street at St Hilda junction in Sherburn.  Inspector Tim Hutchinson agreed to take this information to his Road Safety Officers and he said he would keep County Councillor Janet Sanderson updated.
· Councillor Linda Cowling highlighted page 29 of the report, the A169/Rogers Nursery junction.  Richard Marr replied that due to an extension at Rogers Nursery the developer had paid for some new white lining on the A169 to narrow the carriageway and slow down traffic.  This work was due to be carried out later in the year.

· County Councillor Val Arnold highlighted the work being carried out on road safety in schools in the Ryedale area.  She was pleased to see this work being carried out and she highlighted 12 schools being visited, she asked that the information on the 12 schools be sent to her.  County Councillor Val Arnold also noted the work being carried out for older drivers in Helmsley, Pickering and Norton.  She said that she had attended one of the events and found it to be an excellent road show, she asked whether any more road shows would be happening.  Richard Marr was not aware of any additional roadshows happening in future but said he would get back to County Councillor Val Arnold after the meeting.

· County Councillor John Clark highlighted page 29 of the report and considered the 30 mph sign on the A169 at Rogers junction was too far into Pickering, he said that a buffer zone, reducing the speed before the 30 mph sign, should be implemented.  Councillor Linda Cowling agreed and noted the amount of development taking place in the area.  Richard Marr advised  that a buffer zone was not appropriate due to the physical make up of the adjacent land. Whilst there has been several buffer zones put in on the approaches to Pickering, some of them were not to current guidelines.
· County Councillor Mike Knaggs welcomed the reduction in casualties but noted on page 18 of the report, motorcyclist casualties.  Richard Marr considered the only way to tackle motorcycle injuries was by education and enforcement.

RESOLVED –

That the report and Members comments be noted.
183.
Application TO REGISTER A NEW VILLAGE GREEN AT AUNUMS FIeLD, THORNTON LE DALE 

County Councillor Janet Sanderson declared a personal interest as prior to her being elected as a County Councillor she had written a letter objecting to houses being built in Aunums Field for the CPRE.  She had no objection to the houses but they were being built beyond the development limits. 
CONSIDERED – 

The report of the Corporate Director - Business and Environment advising of an application to register a Town or Village Green at Aunums Field, Thornton Le Dale.  Members were asked to note that the report on the assessment of the application was to be presented to the meeting of the Planning and Regulatory Functions Sub-Committee on 13 January 2012. 

County Councillor Janet Sanderson gave a broad overview to the Committee as the local Member.  

In reply to a question from Councillor Linda Cowling concerning when any decisions would be made, the Clerk to the Committee advised that a report would be taken to the Planning and Regulatory Functions Sub-Committee on the 13 January 2012 for consideration.

RESOLVED –

That the report be noted. 
184.
countrywide civil parking enforcement project 

CONSIDERED – 

The report of the Corporate Director - Business and Environmental Services seeking Members’ comments on the countywide Civil Parking Enforcement project ahead of the development of the final business case.

In presenting the report, Tom Bryant, Transport Projects Officer, advised that the County Council was responsible for on-street parking on the local highway network and the District Councils and National Parks were responsible for most public off-street car parks.  He advised that Civil Parking Enforcement currently operates in Harrogate and Scarborough Boroughs and comments were sought on the proposed extension throughout the County. He stressed that the operation within the other districts would be on a much smaller scale and consideration was currently being given to either one or two on-street Civil Enforcement Officers per District. The expectation was that the countywide Civil Parking Enforcement operation would be self-funding with any surplus being invested within the District within which it was generated. All options under consideration assumed co-ordination between on and off-street operations as this was considered to be most efficient and most consistent for the motorist because there would consequently be only one enforcement body.

Tom Bryant advised of work currently being completed looking at all the existing Traffic Regulation Orders in place in relation to parking restrictions to make sure they match what is currently in place on the highway.  This work was being carried out to ensure that any discrepancies are rectified before Civil Parking Enforcement is implemented.  

Tom Bryant highlighted paragraph 6 of the report outlining the business case work around how Civil Parking Enforcement would operate.  He said that the County Council is working closely with the District Councils and North Yorkshire Police to reach a solution that all parties are able to be part of.  The County Council is trying to achieve a co-ordinated approach to the enforcement of off street car parks and the public highway. It is felt that this approach can deliver efficiency savings for the County Council and District Councils and is clearer for the motorist if there is one enforcement body for off street car parks and the public highway.

Members made the following comments:

· Councillor Paul Andrews welcomed the report but had concerns particularly in Malton on how the Traffic Regulation Orders would be enforced.  He asked that before introducing Civil Parking Enforcement a review could be done on whether the current yellow lines in place actually needed to be there.  He did not want to see a situation where local businesses suffered due to not enough free parking being available on the street.  Tom Bryant advised that as part of the project, officers were looking at every Traffic Regulation Order in North Yorkshire which related to parking and waiting restrictions.  This process would consider whether all of these Traffic Regulation Orders were still required.  He highlighted that any objections to new orders or the revocation of existing orders would be brought to the Area Committee to consider.

· County Councillor Stephen Shaw asked about the employment of Civil Enforcement Officers and whether they would be employed by the County Council or District Council. Tom Bryant advised that a decision had yet to be taken on the employing authority. However, the level of off street parking enforcement would always be a decision for the District Council and the level of on-street enforcement would be a decision for the County Council.  The level of on-street enforcement for Ryedale would be proportionate to the scale of the problem and officers are currently considering one or two on-street Civil Enforcement Officers per District.  

· County Councillor Stephen Shaw also asked whether there would be a way for members of the public to report illegally parked vehicles.  Tom Bryant advised that there would be a very clear channel to report any illegally parked vehicles with a publicity campaign advising the public what was happening and if there was a problem how to report it.

· County Councillor Stephen Shaw asked how this would affect Blue Badge holders.  Tom Bryant advised that the Blue Badge scheme was a national scheme and clearly stated where Blue Badge Holders were permitted to park. Civil Parking Enforcement will address motorists parking illegally in disabled parking spaces. He stressed that should a Blue Badge Holder park dangerously then the Police had the powers to take enforcement action. 

· Councillor Stephen Shaw asked if there would be any parking meters going up in Malton and Norton where there had previously been free parking.  Tom Bryant advised that there were no proposals to introduce parking charges as part of the introduction of countywide Civil Parking Enforcement. 

· County Councillor John Clark expressed concern that Civil Parking Enforcement was being inflicted on the County Council. He also queried the ability to achieve one enforcement body given the prevalence of private car parks.  He highlighted in Pickering the number of cars parking on yellow lines, but suggested that as compliance improved the scheme would not be sustainable in the long term.  Tom Bryant responded that the introduction of Civil Parking Enforcement should be seen as a positive step as it would allow the County Council to better manage the road network by controlling the enforcement of parking restrictions. He accepted that private car parks would operate independently, but emphasised the need for the enforcement of local authority owned car parks and the public highway to be consistent. He accepted that improved compliance would be likely and emphasised the need to balance the enforcement resource against projected income. 

· Councillor Robert Wainwright asked whether there would be any wheel clamping taking place.  Tom Bryant advised that there would not be any routine clamping, and that the County Council wanted to be consistent and fair to motorists.

· Councillor Linda Cowling welcomed the report and thought it was a good step forward.  She highlighted the intermittent problems in Pickering and felt that there should be some areas where not even Blue Badge holders should park.

· County Councillor Clare Wood highlighted the need to address abuse of the Blue Badge scheme and parking in disabled parking bays by non Blue Badge Holders. She very much hoped that Civil Parking Enforcement would help to address these issues. 

RESOLVED –

That the report and Members comments be noted.
185.
ADULT LEARNING AND SKILLS SERVICE UPDATE

CONSIDERED –

A report of the Corporate Director Health and Adult Services to update on the restructure of the Adult Learning and Skills Services; how the new staffing structure will improve local planning and delivery of courses to learners; and to provide a verbal report on the development of learning opportunities within the local area.

Ann Featherstone and Gill Garbutt, from the Adult Learning and Skills Service, presented the report to the Committee.  Ann Featherstone highlighted spending cuts to the service and explained the new structure which would begin on the 1 February 2012, to support new learners in North Yorkshire and focus on how to get them onto courses and supporting them into employment.  She advised of a new staffing structure to the Service which would be more streamlined and that the Ryedale area would be merging with the Selby area. This would allow more staff to be put into these areas to work with learners with a smaller top tier management structure.  Ann Featherstone advised of four service management managers working in Scarborough, Hambleton/Richmondshire, Harrogate/Craven and Selby/Ryedale; their responsibilities included maximising the funding and learning opportunities in their area.  The number of learning and support advisors would be increased and working alongside new learners on a one to one basis in Children’s Centres, the Voluntary Sector or in Job Centres.  In the Selby/Ryedale area staff would be shared, she highlighted the supportive learning co-ordinator in Selby who would now be working in the Ryedale area and also the Skills for Life co-ordinator.  

Gill Garbutt updated the Committee on projects over the previous six months in the Ryedale area where external funding had been used working with partners in Ryedale.  She highlighted some of these projects:

· A Partnership between the Working and Skills Partnership and Ryedale District Council towards a ‘Step Up’ programme which promoted programmed courses for out of work people or those in low paid employment, linking work related courses to Skills for Life for people with low literacy skills. Gill Garbutt explained that £6k of external funding had allowed the courses to be free of charge.  The project delivered 44 successful outcomes for Skills for Life and 38 successful working related outcomes.  
· Broadband connectivity project in partnership with Ryedale District Council attending meetings with the skills mobile unit, making people aware of the ICT qualifications which the Service offered.  Extra courses had already been put in place in Thornton-le-Dale and Sheriff Hutton.
· Working with JobCentre Plus to deliver the government’s new conditionality programme.  The conditionality programme through Job Centre plus was a mandatory referral structure for people with below level2 qualifications.  The Adult Learning and Skills Services were the main delivery partner in Ryedale, with JobCenter Plus staff making direct referrals to Skills for Life, ICT and ESOL classes.  JobCenter Plus clients referred through the conditionality programme must attend classes or benefits were withdrawn by JobCenter Plus.  The Adult Learning and Skills Services envisage a higher number of clients and the need to be more flexible with venues and timeframes in the future.
.
· In partnership with JobCentre Plus, work clubs have been set up across the Ryedale area in Children’s Centres and Libraries.  She highlighted clubs in Kirkbymoorside, Malton and Pickering Libraries and Norton and Kirkbymoorside Children’s Centres and advised the Committee that the clubs had been very successful enabling people to use the ICT available to them with trained staff on hand who can help access information on jobs they can apply for in the area. 
Gill Garbutt advised of the need for the Adult Learning and Skills Services to be as pro-active as possible as they were the only service available for Skills for Life in the Ryedale area.  Most of the work coming through JobCentre Plus and the government’s conditionality programme will also come through the Adult Learning and Skills Service.  
Members asked the following questions:

· Councillor Paul Andrews enquired on staffing levels in the Ryedale area after the merge with the Selby.  Ann Featherstone advised that the e-learning manager post served the whole of North Yorkshire.  The Learning and Skills manager would be evenly split between the two areas; a partnership development officer would be more Ryedale focussed.  One full time Skills for Life co-ordinator would be in Ryedale twice a week and there would be one programme co-ordinator in Selby and one in Ryedale.  Overall Ann Featherstone considered it to be a very fair split with Ryedale having more administrative staff.  There would be no front line service loses to Ryedale.

· County Councillor Stephen Shaw asked how closely the Service worked with potential employers and he highlighted apprenticeship schemes.   Ann Featherstone advised of the business development officer and her role to liaise with employers and look at apprenticeships across the County.  

· County Councillor Janet Sanderson highlighted the Pot Ash and Wind Farm developments in the area and asked whether there were any courses available for local residents. Ann Featherstone advised of future work with employers to find out the skills needed, they would also be working closely with JobCentre Plus.
· County Councillor Janet Sanderson asked in regard to NYNET and broadband if there were any home studying courses being set up to help people living in remote rural locations.  Ann Featherstone advised of a virtual learning environment which was being used more and she highlighted the role of the e-learning manager.  
· Councillor Robert Wainwright noted the models of delivery in the report which involved the Voluntary Sector; he asked whether this included funding for the Voluntary Sector.  Gill Garbutt advised of good partnership working in Ryedale through the Skills for Life partnership to identify local needs, no funding had been given to them.  She also advised that through the local Working and Skills Partnership, the Adult Learning and Skills Services work alongside voluntary sector agencies but the Adult Learning and Skills Services do not give any North Yorkshire County Council funds to voluntary projects.  The Adult Learning and Skills Services do, if and where possible, support applications for external funding, which may be led by the voluntary sector, where the Service can be a delivery partner.

· County Councillor Val Arnold asked whether the courses provided at Kirkbymoorside Library and Children’s Centre would continue.  Ann Featherstone could not give assurances but noted the need to work closely with the Children’s Centre who had the kind of learners which the Service wanted to work closely with for example single parents returning to work.  In Libraries the Service extended their delivery to also offer information advice and guidance and she also noted work clubs in Libraries where there was possible opportunity to see more growth in future.

· Councillor Linda Cowling also highlighted the need to be aware of the skills needed for local residents in the Pot Ash and Wind Farm developments.  She considered that if this was not done there was a possibility that people from out of the area would take advantage of any new jobs becoming available. She suggested that this may also lead to additional pressures on local schools and housing in the area.  

  
The Chairman thanked Ann Featherstone and Gill Garbutt for attending the meeting.

RESOLVED –

(a)
That developments in the Adult Learning and Skills Service be noted. 

(b)
That the delivery plans in the Adult Learning and Skills Service in the Ryedale area be noted.
186.
North Yorkshire Police – Current Issues 

CONSIDERED – 

Introducing the report, Inspector Tim Hutchinson gave an overview on initiatives currently being undertaken within the Ryedale District area by North Yorkshire Police.  

Inspector Tim Hutchinson highlighted the new automated switchboard system which was now in place, to improve customer service to the Ryedale area.  He advised that the system was working well and that the 101 number was a much easier number for the public to remember.

Inspector Tim Hutchinson highlighted some of the initiatives currently being undertaken by the Police.  Feedback from the Christmas crime prevention menu had been very well received, this was a multi agency event working with Safer Ryedale and he reported a significant decrease in crime over the Christmas period with 13 less victims of crime and a drop in damage and violence.  Poaching and rural crime will continue to be an issue for the Police and he highlighted the recent Badger Baiting trial and the sever sentences handed out.  Inspector Tim Hutchinson highlighted the crime update at paragraph 3 of the report.  He updated the Committee and advised that there were 132 less victims of crime than last year on top of 4 years of reductions to make Ryedale an even safer place to live.  

Inspector Tim Hutchinson advised of forthcoming issues for the Police.  Mental theft was a national campaign and one which North Yorkshire Police would be involved.  The Police are visiting local scrap yards to cut down the outlets to this crime and this would be a focus over the coming year.  In regard to the Safer Roads update, the Police were working with Partners to cut the number of people killed or serious injured on the road network.  Over the Christmas period there was a heavy focus on drink driving, getting the message across that this was unacceptable behaviour.  Figures show for the Scarborough and Ryedale area over the Christmas period that 596 breath tests were administered and the number of positive breath tests or the number who refused to give a breath test was 18.  Inspector Tim Hutchinson highlighted the use of the safety camera van in Ryedale.  He noted that the van was a North Yorkshire resource which was used heavily in Ryedale.  He drew the Committee’s attention to paragraph 4.6 of the report.  The van had been deployed to 57 key sites across Ryedale over a 3 month period and 775 people have been caught over the speed limit.  He advised that of the 775 people the Police tried to use education rather than fixed penalties and enforcement and that 70% will be referred to the speed awareness course.  

Inspector Tim Hutchinson referred to his retirement from the Police and said that his replacement was not, as yet, known.  Inspector Hutchinson said that he would be attending the next meeting in March when he hoped to be able to introduce his replacement to the Committee.

Members made the following comments:

· County Councillor Mike Knaggs asked who you spoke to when dialling the 101 number.  Inspector Tim Hutchinson advised that you would be put through to the North Yorkshire control room where you would be given the opportunity to speak to any Police force in the Country as well as local forces.

· County Councillor Clare Wood commended the excellent report to Committee.  She was delighted with the successful prosecution of the Badger baiting trial and gave her congratulations to all concerned. 

· Councillor Robert Wainwright noted that when dialling 101 you may not be answered by a North Yorkshire person.  Inspector Tim Hutchinson advised that you would be given the opportunity to select the Police Force you wanted to speak to but if you didn’t select anyone you would be put through to the local Police.  

· County Councillor Val Arnold advised that she had seen the 101 number advertised in the local community and that she had heard the number advertised twice on the radio.

· County Councillor Janet Sanderson was pleased that the Police were tackling the issues surrounding metal thefts and she noted the knock on affects on local Churches in relation to insurance.

· Mr David Wright asked whether Licence Victuallers Association were taking part in advising staff of alcohol related crimes.  Inspector Tim Hutchinson advised of the good working relationship in place which he felt had been a contributing factor to the 22% drop in violent crimes in Ryedale over the past 9 months.

The Chairman thanked Inspector Tim Hutchinson for attending the meeting.

RESOLVED –
That the report and Members comments be noted.
187.
North Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Service Community Safety Update Ryedale 

CONSIDERED – 

The report of Danny Westmoreland updating on Community Safety Activities involving North Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Service (NYFRS) that have occurred in the last financial year and to provide an update regarding other issues from within the Ryedale District.

The Chairman informed the Committee that Danny Westmoreland had been called away to an incident.

County Councillor Clare Wood noted that for some time the telegraph polls in villages had not been able to be used for speed survey analysis equipment, she advised that Danny Westmoreland had informed her today, before the start of the meeting, that this had now changed and that telegraph polls were now able to be mounted on the polls.  She considered this was an excellent way forward for villages and she gave her thanks for the work that had been carried out to enable the change to happen.

 RESOLVED –
That the report and Members comments be noted.
188.
Area Committee Budget 2011/2012 

CONSIDERED – 

The report of the Assistant Chief Executive (Legal and Democratic Services).

(i) To receive the Budget Monitoring Statement 2010/11 as at 15 December 2011.

(ii) To bring to the attention of Members the applications for funding that have been received since the last meeting.


RESOLVED –
(a) That the Budget Monitoring Statements for the financial year 2011/12 (as set out in Appendices A & B) be noted.

(b) That the Committee determine the funding applications outlined in section 3.0 of the report and Appendices C to D.
That the following applications be approved:-

“Area-Wide” Application

(i) Ryedale and District Mencap, £375 towards yoga equipment.

Electoral Division Applications

Hovingham and Sheriff Hutton

(ii)
Sheriff Hutton Parish Council, £400 towards a Parish Notice Board.

189.
INTRODUCTORY INFORMATION ABOUT THE AREA COMMITTEE


CONSIDERED –

Report of the Assistant Chief Executive (Legal and Democratic Services to provide advice on how the Area Committee has previously decided to operate and to invite the Area Committee to clarify the right of Members to raise issues for inclusion on Agendas.

RESOLVED –

(a)
That the report be noted.

(b)
That the procedure enabling Members to raise issues for inclusion on agendas, as set out in paragraph 5.2, be adopted.

190.
VENUE FOR FUTURE MEETINGS


CONSIDERED –


Report of the Assistant Chief Executive (Legal and Democratic Services) to provide the Committee with information relating to meeting dates for 2012/13 and to agree the suggested venues.


County Councillor John Clark asked that consideration be given to using Pickering Memorial Hall if there were any reports taken to Committee which was pertinent to Pickering so that local people would be able to attend.  


RESOLVED – 


(a)
That the Area Committee meeting dates be noted.

(b)
That the venues for meetings in 2012/13 be agreed
191.
Programme of Work for future meetings 

CONSIDERED – 

The report of the Assistant Chief Executive (Legal and Democratic Services) presenting the programme of work currently scheduled for future meetings and to invite Members comments.

RESOLVED –
That the report be noted.

192.
Date, Time and Venue for next meeting:-


RESOLVED –
That the next meeting take place on Wednesday, 21 March 2012 at 10.30 am in Hovingham Village Hall. 

The meeting concluded at 1.50 pm.

MD/JD/ALJ
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